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Dear Ms Fishburn, 

 

RE: SSD 71454960 - Redevelopment at 195-213 Fitzgerald Avenue and 40-64 Yorktown 
Parade, Maroubra by Homes NSW 

Randwick City Council submits this interim response to the Department of Planning, Housing and 
Infrastructure regarding the lodged State Significant Development application for the 
redevelopment at 195-213 Fitzgerald Avenue and 40-64 Yorktown Parade, Maroubra by Homes 
NSW.  

Randwick City Council is supportive of Homes NSW’s efforts to increase the supply of social and 
affordable dwellings within our Local Government Area (LGA). We acknowledge the extensive 
engagement undertaken by the Homes NSW team with Council officers, Randwick Councillors 
and the community prior to the lodgement of this SSD. We also acknowledge the role of the 
public sector in meeting the National Housing Accord and the associated focus by the State 
government of New South Wales on increasing the supply of social and affordable dwellings.  

Council Officers have reviewed the application documentation and provide the following, 
structured around key themes, in response. Please note this interim submission will be 
reported to Council’s Ordinary Meeting of 10 December 2024, with a Council endorsed 
submission to be provided shortly thereafter. 

Building height, setbacks and materiality  

Broadly, the design of the proposal should be commended, with a considered site layout, 
including a substantial central shared open space along with a three-storey streetscape 
presentation to both Fitzgerald Avenue and Yorktown Parade. The general architectural detailing 
and evolution of the design highlights that feedback provided by Council officers has been taken 
into consideration and reduced impacts relating to overshadowing and visual bulk have been 
achieved. Further commentary is provided below.  

Building height non-compliance 

As outlined in the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) and the accompanying Clause 4.6 
variation, the proposed building height exceeds the maximum height of building control of 
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12.35m afforded under the Housing SEPP bonuses in two distinct areas1. With regards to the 
centrally located fourth storey on Buildings 1B and 1C, this exceedance reaches 15.85m. The 
location of this height exceedance is in response to repositioning built form bulk away from 66 
Yorktown Parade to reduce overshadowing of earlier schemes, while maintaining setbacks and 
separation in other areas of the development. While Council will always seek compliance with 
principal development objectives, such issues arise from density and height bonuses that assume 
a linear relationship between increases in floorspace and height of building. As the additional 
height has been centralised, is broadly screened by existing vegetation when viewed from most 
public areas and has been designed to reduce off-site overshadowing impacts while maintaining 
on-site amenity, no objection is raised.    

With regards to the height exceedances of up to 13.8m relating to lift overruns and parapets on 
Buildings 2C and 2D, it is understood these are associated with addressing flooding 
requirements. Given this exceedance is minor and are substantially offset from site boundaries, 
no objection is raised.    

Side Setbacks 

The proposal’s side setbacks are generally consistent with those required in the Apartment 
Design Guidelines, however it is noted that a reduced setback between the development and 38 
Yorktown Parade is proposed. Given the combination of the reduced setback and sloping nature 
of the site, the south west portion of the streetscape becomes a prominent element. While it is 
understood that flooding and a desire to maintain consistent floor levels within Building 2A and 
2B limits the design response, further refinement of this corner should be considered.   

Materiality  

While the existing vegetation located within the large street verge reduces the visual bulk of the 
proposal to Fitzgerald Avenue, as shown on the northern elevation, there is no change in 
materiality in any of the four buildings.  

To reduce the repetition along this interface, there is a need for greater design variation through 
materiality, setbacks or articulation or a combination of all three. It is recommended that a 
condition be imposed that an alternative brick colour, material selection or other design change 
be required for either building 1B or 1C to reduce the apparent repetition. With only two buildings 
facing Yorktown Parade, no material changes are considered necessary for this street frontage.  

Transport  

Pedestrian access and movement 

The consolidation of 14 vehicle crossovers into a single crossover is supported as it removes 
potential conflicts areas for pedestrians along the site’s boundaries. Considering through site 
links, the introduction of a direct link with clear sightlines between Fitzgerald Avenue and 
Yorktown Parade is supported. However, it is recommended that this should be open to the 
public, not just the residents via an access gate. Increasing public pedestrian permeability is 
strongly supported and public access via the through site link is recommended as a condition of 
consent.  

Further, with the proposed increased in dwelling density and increased pedestrian movements to 
and from the site along with access to bus stops on both sides of Fitzgerald Avenue, 
investigations into the provision of a pedestrian refuge on Fitzgerald Avenue is recommended.  

Vehicular access  

 
1 The Randwick LEP currently specifies 9.5m, with an additional 30% afforded through the Housing SEPP, 

resulting in the 12.35m figure.  
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As raised above, the consolidation of vehicle crossovers is supported, however the chosen 
location of the vehicular access is questioned. While site constraints relating to flooding and 
retention of existing street trees are understood to have led to the access in this location, the 
proposed location is to the higher order road interface of the development (Fitzgerald Avenue), is 
positioned on a convex curve and is located with minimal setback from adjoining properties. It is 
submitted that extensive planting and associated screening within the site occurs to minimise 
impact on neighbouring properties and sightlines available from the proposed crossover location 
be reviewed.   

Landscaping and Tree Management  

General comments 

Council is supportive of the high level of street tree retention on both Fitzgerald Avenue and 
Yorktown Parade and along with the substantial deep soil and landscaping areas proposed. 
Regarding canopy cover, as shown in the application documentation, the proposal at 24% does 
fall short of the 30% target contained within the DPHI greener places guidance.  

Given substantial reduction in vehicle crossovers to Fitzgerald Avenue and Yorktown Parade and 
the associated increase in potential landscape / planting area, it is recommended that new street 
tree planting be incorporated into the proposal to assist with offsetting any reduced canopy cover 
that can be achieved within the subject site.  

As several large tree species are located within the Fitzgerald Avenue verge, appropriate space 
should be retained for these species to reach maturity. It is therefore recommended that any 
proposed street tree planting be directed to Yorktown Parade.     

Senior Landscape Development Officer’s comments  

The submission demonstrates compliance with the SEARs via the Arboricultural Impact 
Assessment Report by Arterra2 and Landscape Plans by McLean Design Pty Ltd3. 

The Arborists Report confirms the following: 

• 144 trees on both public and private property have been assessed; 
• 22 (15.2%) of these are street trees, comprising 16 (11.1%) along Fitzgerald Avenue, and 

6 (4.1%) along Yorktown Parade; 
• 25 (17.3%) are to be retained and protected; 
• 11 of these have no/minimal impact from construction activities; 
• 6 of these will be subject to ‘minor encroachments’ which poses no threat;   
• 1 of these will sustain a ‘major encroachment’ which can be addressed by protection 

measures;’ 
• Only 1 tree will require minor canopy/clearance pruning;   
• A total of 119 (82.6%) will require removal to accommodate the works; 
• However, 112 (77.7%) of these are a combination of exempt weeds or have been 

assigned Low or Very Low/Remove Retention Values; 
• Only 3 (2%) of those sought for removal have been assigned a High Retention Value. 

The variety of Figs on the Fitzgerald Avenue verge are identified as the most important specimens 
at this site due to their size and presence in the streetscape, most notably T140 & T44. 

To ensure preservation of the nominated trees, Council requests the formal appointment of an 
AQF Level 5 Consulting Arborist (‘Project Arborist’) for the duration of works to both implement 
and monitor the Tree Management Recommendations at Section 3.0 of the Arborist Report, to 

 
2  rev A dated 18/1024 
3 dwg’s LDA-00 – 11, rev B dated 07/10/24 
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the extent shown on Appendix 4.1, Tree Protection & Removal Plan, along with ensuring 
compliance with AS4970-2009: ‘Protection of trees on development sites’ and AS4373-2007: 
‘Pruning of amenity trees’.  

In this regard, particular attention is drawn to potential impacts arising from the new vehicle 
crossing adjacent T41-44, the new external footpath adjacent T140 (which will need to be 
provided above existing grades to avoid the huge buttress roots at surface level throughout this 
area) as well as the new external stormwater pipe in Yorktown Parade adjacent T2. 

Consolidating the multiple vehicle crossings into one common point of access in Fitzgerald 
Avenue is seen as a major advantage as this directly increases the space that is available for 
these Figs to attain their full biological potential as well as increase opportunities for new public 
tree planting which will assist in integration of the development into the respective streetscapes. 

It is critical that species selection for any new street trees in Fitzgerald Avenue does not result in 
over-crowding of the Figs and should be ‘infill plantings’ only, with any new street trees in 
Yorktown Parade to be mindful of restrictions created by the overhead power lines along this 
frontage. New tree planting locations must also consider the need for passive surveillance around 
external footpaths, site entries/exists and similar.  

In this regard, Council’s Street Tree Masterplan should be consulted as it lists preferred species 
for this precinct (for the purpose of achieving uniformity/consistency in streetscapes) together 
with desired spacings, setbacks from corners, cross overs and similar, to ensure that satisfactory 
lines of sight are provided for both pedestrian and vehicular movements. 

The Landscape Plans show that 131 new/replacement trees and palms will be provided, which 
are exclusively native/endemic, in areas of deep soil within the site, being the E-W corridor 
between the two built forms, as well as the site perimeter, which will result in a slight increase in 
quantity compared to the existing situation. Consideration must be given to the mature size of 
planting shown for the NW site corner where a new 600mm diameter concrete stormwater pipe 
and easement is shown on the plans, and the need for service authorities to have ease of access 
for emergencies/maintenance. 

Wherever possible, all new trees plantings will be sited a minimum distance of 2.5m from any part 
of a building to maintain suitable separation as well as to allow unimpeded future growth. 

The Landscape Plans show an acceptable level of detail and treatment, including a layered/tiered 
planting arrangement of Trees and Understory, with the main feature being a shaded central 
corridor that will include a children's play area/rock garden, communal herb gardens, a palm 
grove, seating/benches, lighting, table tennis and BBQ facilities, all of which will cater to the 
future amenity needs of occupants. 

Community and social considerations 

Bedroom numbers 

Currently the site accommodates 33 social dwellings contained within 9 separate buildings. As 
stated within the Social Impact Assessment all 33 social dwellings are 3 bedroom properties, 
leading to a current provision of 99 bedrooms.  

The number of social dwellings proposed within the development is 50 comprised of 24 one-
bedroom, 22 two-bedroom and 4 three-bedroom apartments. This totals 80 bedrooms within the 
proposed development. For the affordable housing component, the proposal is for 40 one 
bedroom, 51 two bedroom and 3 three bedroom apartments.  While Homes NSW has presented 
information to Randwick Council officers and Councillors that the strongest demand for social 
housing in the Eastern Suburbs Allocation Zone4 is for dwellings up to 2 bedrooms, the proposal 

 
4 The Eastern Suburbs Allocation Zone covers Woollahra, Waverley, Randwick and part of Bayside LGA 
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will result in an overall reduction in the total number of bedrooms. It recommended that the 
number of affordable 3 bedroom dwellings in the proposal be increased, given data showing that 
family households have the highest need for affordable housing. 5 

Ownership 

Regarding ownership and temporal considerations, it is understood that the social dwellings are 
to be retained in Homes NSW (LAHC) ownership in perpetuity, with a corresponding management 
lease awarded to the Community Housing Provider (CHP) for 49 years. The retained ownership by 
Homes NSW (LAHC) of the social dwelling in perpetuity is strongly supported.  

For the affordable dwelling component, it is understood that the ownership of these properties 
will be transferred to a Community Housing Provider with the requirement that they be retained as 
affordable housing dwellings for 25 years, being linked to period of Housing Australia Future Fund 
(HAFF) funding. Notwithstanding project feasibilities, it is strongly recommended that affordable 
housing should be retained in government ownership and is provided indefinitely. This will ensure 
continuous community benefit, transparency of government ownership of the entire site and 
secure tenure for residents.  

Cohesive design  

It is noted that the proposal incorporates several safety-by-design elements and appears as a 
solid example of what social housing renewal should be. A positive outcome is the way the 
proposal is designed to blend in with surrounding homes.  

Tenant selection 

While outside the scope of the SSD approval, it is submitted that as part of future planning, an 
agreement be made between Homes NSW and the managing CHP to reserve a portion of the 
social and/or affordable portfolio specifically for Domestic and Family Violence survivors. This 
being an area of high priority for Council, and one where Council currently has limited dwelling 
stock of our own.  

 

 

We wish to reiterate Council’s appreciation for Homes NSW’s extensive engagement throughout 
the preparation of this SSD application. Further, Council welcomes the opportunity to continue 
working collaboratively with DPHI and Homes NSW on their redevelopment of landholdings within 
our LGA.  

We trust the Council’s comments on this SSD application will be taken into consideration during 
the assessment and determination.  

If you have any further questions regarding Council’s submission please contact Liam Stanley, 
Coordinator Strategic Planning on 02 9093 6679.  

 

Yours sincerely,  

 

Meryl Bishop 
Director City Planning 

 

 
5 Randwick’s Community Profile (Housing Monitor), 2021. 
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